New Member Information (RC of WPB)


Part 1
ROTARY – ITS BEGINNING AND EARLY GROWTH
 

On February 23, 1905, Paul P. Harris, an attorney, invited three friends – Silvester Schiel, 

a coal dealer; Gustavous Loehr, a mining engineer; and Hiram Shorey, a merchant tailor – 

to join him in a meeting in an office in the Unity Building in downtown Chicago. That 

evening, those men agreed to organize a club based in an idea that Harris had been 

developing for five years – that men in the business community could be, and should be, 

personal friends.

The next day, Harris interested a printer, Harry Ruggles, in the proposed club, and 

Ruggles invited Will Jenson, a realtor, to join.  Soon, the organization was completed at 

a meeting in Schiel’s office. Harris modestly declined election to an office but became
club president two years later.

All of these men were comparative strangers in a large city, having come from rural areas 

and small towns to enter business. The need of personal friendships was vital to them.   

Therefore, it was reasonable that the aim of the club was to encourage friendship, 
fellowship, and mutual assistance.

Consideration was given in early meetings to a name for the new organization. Adopted was Harris’ suggestion, “Rotary,” which was prompted by the original plan for members to meet in rotation at their various places of business.     Soon after the club name was agreed upon, someone suggested a wagon wheel design as the club emblem. It was the precursor of the familiar cogwheel emblem now worn by Rotarians around the world.
Papers on business topics were read at the early meetings. Harris suggested original stunts to enliven the get-togethers, and Ruggles presented the idea of community singing. Club membership grew rapidly.     
By the end of 1905, this first Rotary Club had 30 members. With growing membership, meetings in members’ offices became inconvenient, causing the format to change to dinner meetings, which later gave way, generally, to noonday luncheons. Today, some Rotary clubs meet for breakfast, and some enjoy dinner meetings.

The second Rotary Club was formed in 1908 half a continent away in San Francisco, then Club #3 across the Bay in Oakland. Others soon followed in Seattle, Los Angeles, and New York City. Rotary, which became international in 1910 with creation of a club in Winnipeg, Canada, had its first convention that year with 16 clubs in existence. Appropriately, Harris was elected President of the Association of Rotary Clubs. By 1921, the organization was represented on six continents, and the name “Rotary International” was adopted in 1922. Now, there are over 48,000 clubs, with a total membership of a little less than 1.4 million men and women Rotarians, representing countries and geographical areas around the world.
The Rotary Club of West Pine Bluff was chartered by the Board of Rotary International on June 28, 1969, and the club’s first meeting was held on July 3, 1969.  From approximately 69 eligible members of the Rotary Club of Pine Bluff, 24 chose to become charter members of the West Pine Bluff club. Twenty-nine new members were welcomed into the Rotary Club of West Pine Bluff during its first full year, and today there are 40 active and honorary members in the club.

Now, we would like for you to know about Rotary – Its Meaning.
Part 2

ROTARY – ITS MEANING
 

What is Rotary? Rotarians will answer in many different ways.  It is difficult to give a pat answer because we live, feel, and experience Rotary each day in different ways. In essence, we consider Rotary to be a fine, practical, and workable principle for making one’s community a better place in which to live.

Rotarians represent a cross-section of their community’s business owners, executives, managers, political leaders, and professionals – people who make decisions and influence policy. Stated another way, Rotary is a world fellowship of business and professional individuals engaged in business in their own communities who accept the moral principle of “service to humanity” as an essential to human happiness.   They believe that practicing that principle personally, and influencing others worldwide to practice it, will lead to world peace and universal human happiness.

Rotary is a maker of lasting friendships and a platform where mature individuals meet to cultivate friendship, share experiences, and discuss current problems without distinction as to religious, political, or philosophical opinions, race, gender or nationalities. It is friendship, fellowship, education, service, and respect for others.   Its motto is “Service Above Self,” and this year’s theme is “Create Hope in the World.”
The Object of Rotary is to encourage the ideal of service as a basis of worthy enterprise in five areas:

First -- Through Club Service, by developing acquaintances as an opportunity for service.

Second -- Through Vocational Service, by promoting high ethical standards in our vocations, and by recognizing each Rotarian’s occupation as an opportunity to serve society.

Third – Through Community Service, by applying the ideal of service in each Rotarian’s personal, business, and community life.

Fourth – Through International Service, by helping advance international understanding, 

goodwill, and peace through this world fellowship of individuals united in the ideal of service.

Fifth – Through New Generations, which recognizes the positive change implemented by youth and young adults involved in leadership development activities, community and international service projects, and exchange programs that enrich and foster world peace and cultural understanding.

You represent your profession in Rotary, and Rotary depends on you as its representative to your profession. In this way, you render a service to your vocation as you encourage high ideals through your profession.

In addition to the Object of Rotary, there is a Four-Way Test that was devised by Rotarian Herbert J. Taylor in 1932.   It is a series of four short questions we can use as we consider the things we think, say or do each day: 

First:  Is it the TRUTH?
Second:  Is it FAIR to all concerned?
Third:  Will it build GOODWILL and BETTER FRIENDHIPS?
Fourth:  Will it be BENEFICIAL to all concerned?
The Four-Way Test is used worldwide in business, government, and schools as an effective measuring stick for conduct and a guide to right thinking. We are encouraged to memorize and constantly apply this test, benefiting not ourselves alone but our club and community.
Your first objective within the club should be to get acquainted as a first step in making a 

friend.  In Rotary, friendship is basic.  We encourage you to enjoy the pleasure of being with other members by not sitting with the same group at every meeting.   And, to develop our friendship in Rotary we practice using the first name of all members.

We have found that our spouses enjoy Rotary and are interested in what is happening in Rotary.   They enjoy our fine magazine, “ROTARY,” which will be mailed to you monthly. They are encouraged to attend our club family activities, as well as the District events and International meetings.   
Our club bulletin, “THE ROTARY SPOKESMAN,” will be e-mailed to you to keep you informed about the happenings in our club, district, and internationally. We encourage you to support and enjoy your club and it will enjoy you.

Now, we would like for you to know about Rotary and the Community.
Part 3

ROTARY AND THE COMMUNITY
 

Like other organizations, Rotary is a representation of its members and a visible reflection of the character of its members.  When people of integrity and leaders in their professions and businesses form a club, that club will have integrity, be respected, and be depended upon to do those things that will create a better community.    This is Rotary.    

Rotary is more than just a name. It is an institution honored for its integrity and relied upon to accomplish those things which require planning and following through to completion. These are some things that Rotary does or has done in our community:

1.   Rotarians assume responsible leadership positions in all avenues of civic and community endeavor, such as the Chamber of Commerce, United Way of Southeast Arkansas, Salvation Army, and Neighbor-to-Neighbor.   We serve on committees and commissions of our city, county, and state governments.   We are leaders in our professional, vocational, and trade organizations.   One of our members formerly served as a Representative in the Arkansas Legislature (Booker Clemons), one is currently serving as a Pine Bluff Alderman (Lanette Frazier), and one is a former alderman (Win Trafford). We also have a member that serves on a local school board (Alan Frazier).
2.  With New Generations in mind, our club has reached out to our area high schools (Pine Bluff, Watson Chapel, and White Hall) to engage some of their students in our Rotary youth programs. We have sought to provide assistance to students attending SEARK and UAPB and invited them to visit our club as well.

3.  When requested, we have sponsored a boy to Boys State and a girl to Girls State.
4. Our club has been active in the construction of homes with Habitat for Humanity, providing water for a Zimbabwe Water Project, promoting Pine Bluff Downtown Development, bringing attention to the Rotary International PolioPlus Campaign, and providing subscriptions for pre-school children to the Dolly Parton Imagination Library, among others.   

5.  In recognition of Rotary’s Diamond Anniversary in 1980, our club provided the large sign that used to be in the entranceway to Regional Park. We joined with the Rotary Club of Pine Bluff to help fund the small seating area to the west of the Donald W. Reynolds Community Service Building.   We continue to help with clean-up around our city when those events occur. When given the opportunity, our club sponsored a Santa visit with children at JRMC and the Women’s Shelter during the Christmas holiday season, and we partner with the Salvation Army by ringing the bell during their Annual Kettle Drive at Christmastime.

6.   Rotary is the world’s largest privately-funded source of international scholarships. Through the Rotary Foundation, fully paid fellowships to university students for one year of advanced study abroad allow every Rotarian to contribute to international understanding.   The mission of The Rotary Foundation is to enable Rotarians to advance world understanding, goodwill, and peace through the improvement of health, the support of education, and the alleviation of poverty. The Rotary Foundation helps fund our humanitarian activities, from local service projects to global initiatives. Our club or district can apply for grants from the Foundation to invest in projects.

8.  Each year, Rotary selects up to 130 peace and development leaders as Rotary Peace Fellows. They earn either a Master’s degree or a professional development certificate in peace and conflict studies at one of the Rotary Peace Centers at leading universities around the world. The Rotary Peace Centers program develops the capacity of peace and development professionals to be effective peace catalysts. Rotary districts may nominate as many candidates as they wish for the competitive selection process every year. These fellowships cover tuition and fees, room and board, round-trip transportation, and all internship and field-study expenses. 

9.  The Foundation also leads the charge on worldwide Rotary campaigns such as eradicating polio. Rotarians and friends of Rotary support the Foundation’s work through voluntary contributions.  The majority of the contributions are from individual Rotarians and from Rotary Clubs, oftentimes through fundraisers.   Ten dollars of your initiation fee automatically will be sent to the Rotary Foundation on your behalf so that our club will continue to be a strong participant in this very worthwhile effort.  
Rotary is not a charitable organization, but these acts of charity and civic endeavor demonstrate the type of person to be found in Rotary – individuals who qualify as living examples of Rotary’s motto: “Service Above Self.”  
Now, let us inform you about Memberships in Rotary.  

 

Part 4

MEMBERSHIPS IN ROTARY
A concept that Paul Harris and his friends had when creating Rotary was to combine a group of business and professional men representing different aspects of the business world into a united force of service.    The principle of “classification” as the basis of Rotary membership emerged.    For more than 100 years, it has assured the continuity and growth of Rotary.

Two kinds of memberships are available in a Rotary club -- “Active” and “Honorary.” 
1. An Active member is an adult person of good character and good business and professional reputation who is engaged in a managerial position of a worthy and recognized business or profession.    The place of business, profession or residence shall be in the locality of the club or the surrounding area.   Persons possessing these qualifications may be elected to Active membership.    By far, the largest number of Rotarians hold Active membership.

a. Each club shall have a well-balanced membership in which no one business or profession dominates.   The club may have as many as five Active members holding the same classification.   The club with more than 50 members may elect persons to Active 

membership in a classification if it will not result in the classification’s comprising more 

than 10 percent of the club’s Active membership.    
b. If a member changes classification, the club may continue the member’s membership under the new classification notwithstanding these limitations.

2. Honorary membership is the second kind of membership in a Rotary club.  Persons who have distinguished themselves by exemplary service in the furtherance of Rotary ideals may be elected to Honorary membership.   The term of such membership shall be determined by our club’s Board of Directors.    Individuals may hold Honorary membership in more than one club at a time. 
a. Honorary members are exempt from the payment of admission fees and dues, may not vote, may hold no classifications, and are not eligible for election to club offices.   They are entitled to attend meetings and enjoy all other privileges of the club in which they hold Honorary membership. They are not entitled to any rights or privileges in any other club except for the right to visit other clubs without being the guest of a Rotarian.  
b. Currently, the Rotary Club of West Pine Bluff has three Honorary members – Rob Cheatwood and Past Presidents Dave Burdick and Clincy Trammell.

These two ways of granting Rotary membership assures its eminence in the community by combining the qualities of leadership inherent in this membership with the opportunity of serving the community.

Finally, we want you to know about the Administration of the Rotary Club of West Pine Bluff.
Part 5

ADMINISTRATION OF THE ROTARY CLUB OF WEST PINE BLUFF
 

Our club is administered by a president, president-elect, secretary, treasurer, and three club directors.  Officers are elected annually for a one-year term, and one new directors is elected annually for a three-year term.   The officers, directors, and immediate past-president compose the Board of Directors.  A committee appointed by the president nominates the officers, and nominations can be made from the floor. New directors are nominated and elected in double-primary elections in November and December. The officers and the incoming director for the upcoming Rotary year are elected during our Annual meeting held in December.
The Rotary Year is from July 1 through June 30.   The admission fee is $35, of which $10.00 is designated for the Rotary Foundation.  Annual club dues of $200.00 are payable annually or semi-annually, and entitles the member to an annual subscription to our monthly magazine, “ROTARY.” The dues are prorated for new members based upon the time of joining the club during the Rotary year.
Attending meetings on a regular basis is essential to one’s understanding, enjoyment, and support of Rotary. Members are encouraged to participate in as many club activities as possible. Meetings and club recognized activities all count for attendance. A 50% attendance will generally qualify a member for election to the board and consideration for an office in the club.  If you miss a meeting, you can be marked “present” if you attend a meeting or activity of any other Rotary Club at any time within 14 days before or after the usual time for that meeting, by providing notice of such attendance to our club secretary.   This is called a “make-up.”   
West Pine Bluff Rotarians can make up conveniently at the Pine Bluff Rotary Club, which meets on designated Tuesdays, at other clubs near Pine Bluff on their meeting days, or by signing on 24/7 to the Rotary Internet E-Club One.   Club meeting dates and places can be found on the Rotary website for any club around the world. Visit www.rotary.org. to access that information when you plan your vacation or business trips. You can also access the meetings of our district 6170 clubs on the District and Club Database, better known as DACdb.
Rotary International is composed of Rotary Districts. Our club is in District 6170 with 39 other clubs in central and south Arkansas.   There are three other Districts in Arkansas – 6150 and 6110, both to our north, and 5830 in the southwest corner of the state.

Every spring, our District holds a two-day conference and assembly, to which spouses of Rotarians are invited, for a program of Rotary information, training, and fellowship.  Rotary International’s annual convention is held in the early summer when thousands of Rotarians from around the world meet.  We encourage you to attend district conferences or international conventions whenever possible.

Because a person can be recommended for Rotary membership only by a Rotarian, every club member is a one-person membership committee for securing new members.   The proposed member is assign an open classification, the Membership Committee considers the individual relative to character, business and community standing, and general eligibility, and the Board receives the committee reports for approval.   If approved, the name of the proposed new member is published in our club’s bulletin, “THE ROTARY SPOKESMAN.”   If no objection is received within seven days, the individual is considered voted into Rotary. Upon acceptance of the sponsor’s invitation to join the club, attendance at a meeting of the Rotary Information Committee is requested prior to induction into the club as a new Rotarian. 
Our club meets on selected Thursdays at the Pine Bluff Country Club from 12:00 noon till 1:00 p.m.   The cost of the meal is $16.50, but one is not required to eat.   Your signature on the 

attendance sheet is the record of your attendance.   Guests are registered at the sign-in 

 table as well.   Members’ name badges, which are in a rack at the sign-in table, should be worn at every meeting and returned to the rack prior to leaving.

Now that we have completed this information session, the next step provides that during a designated meeting you and your sponsor will be invited to the speakers’ table. At that time, you will be inducted into Rotary International, introduced to the club as a new member, and presented with a Rotary lapel pin and your luncheon badge.  That will be your formal welcome into the club. but we are pleased to greet and welcome you informally at this time.
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